

# 2023 届 12 月高三联合测评(福建)

# 英 语

全卷满分150分,考试时间120分钟。

### 注意事项:

- 1. 答卷前,考生务必将自己的姓名、准考证号填写在答题卡上,并将条形码粘贴在答题卡 的指定位置。
- 2. 回答选择题时,选出每小题答案后,用铅笔把答题卡上对应题目的答案标号涂黑。如 改动,用橡皮擦干净后,再选涂其他答案标号。回答非选择题时,将答案写在答题卡\_ 写在本试卷上无效。
- 3. 考试结束后,将本试卷和答题卡一并收回。
- 4. 本卷主要考查内容:高考范围。

### 第一部分 听力(共两节,满分30分)

第一节 (共5小题;每小题1.5分,满分7.5分)

听下面 5 段对话。每段对话后有一个小题,从题中所给的 A、B、C 三个选项中选出最佳项。听完每段对话后,你都有 10 秒钟的时间来回答有关小题和阅读下一小题。每段对话仅一遍。

例: How much is the shirt?

A. £19.15.

B. £9.18.

C. £9, 15.

答案是 C。

1. When will the film begin?

A. At 5:50.

B At 6:20.

C. At 6:40.

2. How does the woman go home today?

A. By car.

B. By subway.

C. By bus.

3. Where is Jenny working now?

A. In a hospital.

B. In a college.

C. In a drugstore

4. When was the first Disneyland opened?

A. In 1951.

B. In 1954.

C. In 1955.

5. What are the speakers mainly talking about?

A. A photo.

B. A cinema.

C. A farm.

第二节 (共 15 小题;每小题 1.5 分,满分 22.5 分)

听下面 5 段对话或独白。每段对话或独白后有几个小题,从题中所给的 A、B、C 三个选中选出最佳选项。听每段对话或独白前,你将有时间阅读各个小题,每小题 5 秒钟;听完后,小题将给出 5 秒钟的作答时间。每段对话或独白读两遍。

听第6段材料,回答第6、7题。

6. Why is Carol Lee unhappy?

A. She nearly missed her flight.

B. The driver didn't pick her up on time.

C. Roadworks on the way affected her.

【高三英语 第1 而/# ○ 五、●

1 官方微信公众号: zizzsw 咨询热线: 010-5601 9830

官方网站: <u>www.zizzs.com</u> 微信客服: zizzs2018



7. What is the probable relationship between the speakers?

A. Clerk and customer,

B. Driver and passenger.

C Colleagues,

听第7段材料,回答第8至10题。

8. Why did the man wear his new tie on Saturday?

A. To go to London with his mum.

B. To attend a dinner party.

C. To date with Janet.

9. Where is probably the tie?

A. In Dawson's place.

B. In the closet.

C. In Janet's house.

10. What kind of person is the man?

A. Careless.

B. Humorous.

C. Impatient.

听第8段材料,回答第11至14题。

11. How did the job centre get to know the man?

A. He phoned it.

B. He e-mailed it.

C. He faxed it.

12. Why does the woman call the man?

A. To introduce a job.

B. To ask for information.

C. To make an invitation.

13. What attracts the man best?

A. The pay.

B. The working conditions. C. The working time.

14. What will the man do tomorrow?

A. Work in the lab.

B, Go to the job centre.

C. Pick up his wife.

听第9段材料,回答第15至17题。

15. Why did the woman come to Beijing?

A. To do some sightseeing. B. To visit her friends.

C. To have a business trip.

16. What was the woman a little disappointed at during the trip?

A. The weather.

B. The food.

C. The workmates.

17. Where does the conversation probably take place?

A. At a museum.

B. At an airport.

C. In an office.

听第10段材料,回答第18至20题。

18. What did Gu Kaizhi like to paint?

A. Eigures.

B. Landscape.

C. Birds.

19. Why did Picasso paint?

A. To enjoy himself.

B. To earn money.

C. To shock people.

20. What does the speaker want the class to do?

A. Review the class.

B. Talk about sculpture.

C. Learn more about other painters.

### 第二部分 阅读(共两节,满分50分)

第一节 (共15小题;每小题2.5分,满分37.5分)

阅读下列短文,从每题所给的 A、B、C、D 四个选项中选出最佳选项。

For those who like to take planes, trains, buses, and boats, there are remote destinations that few people will have the chance to experience.

#### Socotra Island, Yemen

On the island, a third of the island's plant life and 90 percent of its reptile(爬行动物) species aren't found anywhere else on earth, including the dragon's blood tree, an umbrellashaped tree with red sap. UNESCO classified the Socotra archipelago(群岛), which includes the island, as a World Heritage site in 2008.

### 【高三英语 第2页(共8页)】

官方微信公众号: zizzsw 咨询热线: 010-5601 9830



#### Pitcairn Island

Located west of Easter Island, the Pitcairn Islands are a group of four volcanic islands. Pitcairn Island is the only one of the four that is inhabited. The island now has a population of about 50, many of whom are descendants(后裔) of the original founders. Henderson Island is an UNESCO World Heritage Site with an important collection of bird species, including four local to the island.

#### Kerguelen Islands

Also known as the Desolation Islands, the Kerguelen Islands are located in the southern Indian Ocean and are part of the French Southern and Antarctic Territories. Grand Terre, the main island, is home to the Port-Aux-Français research base. The islands, which are 2,000 miles away from civilization, are also inhabited by several species of penguins, albatrosses, and seals. Visitors can only reach Grand Terre four times a year by ship.

#### Supai, Arizona

The Havavsupai tribe has occupied the village of Supai since A. D. 1300. The village is set deep within the Grand Canyon and is accessible by helicopter, foot, or pack animal. Havasu Canyon boasts spectacular blue-green waterfalls that are worth the eight-mile hike. The remote location has become so popular that visits to the village and waterfalls require a reservation.

21. What is Socotra Island famous for?

A. Small population.

C. Remote location.

B. Cultural heritage.

D. Unique species.

22. Which one includes a spot for research?

A. Socotra Island.

C. Kerguelen Islands.

B. Pitcairn Island.

D. Supai, Arizona.

23. In what aspect is Supai different from the other three?

A. It belongs to volcanic islands.

B. Visitors need to book in advance.

D. Penguine are the common scene

C. It can only be reached by helicopters. D. Penguins are the common scene.

B

Last year, Li Minhua, who is in her early 40s, began helping seniors in Beijing with her shower assistance service, with many of her clients treating Li as their own daughter. A few years ago, she noticed just how desperate her mother was for a shower after her parent was involved in an accident. "She had to lie in bed, unable to move around for six months, and I didn't want to take any risks in giving her a shower," she said. Li was hampered in efforts to help her mother due to a lack of special equipment and professional assistance, which prompted her to research ways to help seniors take showers.

After learning about Japanese professional shower assistance procedures and standards, Li bought two water pumps and inflatable bathtubs(浴缸) when she set up her own business in March last year. This equipment enables the elderly to lie down comfortably during a bath, as most of them are unable to stand or sit up. "The key is reducing the distance as much as possible in which those taking a shower have to move," Li said.

The first time Li helped bathe a senior made her determined to persevere with her business. "The client was an 85-year-old man who had lost the ability to communicate," she said. Li's initial embarrassment gave way to a sense of achievement and pleasure after the man was bathed and scrubbed. "You could tell from his look that he was relieved and happy," she said. The experience gave Li a new understanding of aging. "I really feel that the elderly with disabilities need care and attention from more people. They also need a decent life," she said.

Li has recruited (招募) six members to her team, which has served more than 300 households with elderly family members who have difficulty taking a shower. About 80 percent of Li's clients now take a shower at least once a month thanks to her service.

【高三英语 第3页(共8页)】

官方微信公众号: zizzsw 咨询热线: 010-5601 9830



What does the underlined word "hampered" probably mean in Paragraph 1?

A Inspired.

B. Required.

C. Prevented.

D. Nursed.

What is the advantage of the inflatable bathtubs?

A. They are light to carry.

B. They own multiple functions.

C. They are cheap to buy.

D. They are comfortable to lie in.

How did Li Minhua feel after finishing bathing the 85-year-old man?

A. Embarrassed.

B. Delighted.

C. Concerned.

D. Upset.

In which section of the newspaper may the text appear?

A. Life.

B. Medicine.

C. Business.

D. Entertainment.

C

The number of finless porpoise(江豚), a protected species living in the Yangtze River, seen growth compared with the 1,012 that were seen in 2017. A previous survey carried on Oct. 25 said more mother-child pairs were seen and some were seen in places that had wer reported them earlier.

Finless porpoise, also called Smiling Angels, have become a natural indicator of the alth of the Yangtze River ecosystem, especially after the Lipotes vexillifer, a species of the shwater dolphin commonly known as Baiji, became extinct in 2007. Despite efforts to otect the finless porpoise for over 40 years, its numbers continued to fall. Finally, there is me good news.

The turnaround would not have been possible without the three earlier scientific surveys d the ongoing one. Add to that a 10-year fishing ban on the Yangtze River carried out on n. 1 last year, followed by the finless porpoise being upgraded to a level 1 protected species the national list on Feb. 5, 2021, and the Yangtze River Protection Law coming into effect March 1, 2021.

Because of these measures, the provincial-level regions along the Yangtze River relocated air chemical plants, closed down illegal docklands, mended wetlands and adjusted sailing nes. All these efforts ultimately improved the river's ecological environment, helping eathe life into the finless porpoise species. The results show that China has chosen the right in protecting not only the finless porpoise, but also the river's ecosystem.

The story of the revival of the finless porpoise is only part of the bigger story of the ngtze River's protection as a whole. And protecting the river is part of the larger picture of country's ecological civilization. Fixing the Yangtze River's ecology can benefit hundreds generations, and a good ecology is a fortune of the Chinese nation as a whole.

What do we know about the Lipotes vexillifer?

A. It was extinct about 15 years ago.

B. Its favourite habitat is ocean.

C. Its population is falling rapidly.

D. It has been a protected species.

What makes the finless porpoise increase?

A. Ban on fishing industry for ever.

B. The earlier and ongoing scientific surveys.

C. Relocation of the wetlands.

D. Improvement of the chemical plants.

What is the author's attitude towards fixing the Yangtze River's ecology?

A. Skeptical.

B. Worried.

C Conservative.

D. Positive.

What is the best title for the text?

A. Finless Porpoise—a Protected Species

B. Making the "Smiling Angels" Smile Again

C. The Yangtze River-Origin of Chinese People

P. Fixing the Yangtze River's Ecology Is Urgent

【高三英语 第4页(共8页)】

官方微信公众号: zizzsw 咨询热线: 010-5601 9830

D

Scientists have discovered the world's largest known field  $\sigma$ I sea grass. They did it usin videos shot by some unusual helpers: tiger sharks. The work should help protect the se grass, and also shows off a powerful way to explore the ocean.

Sea grasses are flowering plants that normally grow in shallow waters near coasts. The grow in thick fields, known as meadows(草地). Sea grass meadows help clean the ocean water, and provide food and shelter for many sea creatures. Sea grasses store huge amounts carbon—the harmful pollution that's making global warming worse. Damaging these sea gras meadows can release this pollution again, so it's important to protect them.

From above, the meadows can be hard to spot, either because the water is too deep or no clear enough. And the ocean is so huge that it's simply not possible to study it all by diving So a team of scientists decided to have sharks help with the research. Tiger sharks are huge strong, and deadly. But they also live underwater, are fast swimmers, and spend a lot of time in sea grass meadows. Between 2016 and 2020, a team of researchers attached cameras and other trackers to the fins(鳕) of seven tiger sharks. After catching the sharks, the scientist worked quickly to attach the equipment, then let them go again.

The scientists have learned that the waters around the Bahamas are home to the larges sea grass meadow ever discovered and that the world has roughly 40% more sea gras meadows than they previously thought.

The programme shows how useful large underwater animals can be in helping to lear more about life under the sea. Oliver Shipley is a scientist at Beneath the Waves, which le the work. He says animals like tiger sharks "... are going to take us to new places that w didn't know existed."

- 32. What can be known about sea grasses in Paragraph 2?
  - A. They help fight global warming.
- B. They need to be removed regularly.
- C. They mainly live on sea creatures.
- D. They grow in deep waters of the ocean
- 33. Why are Tiger sharks chosen by scientists?
  - A. They are sensitive to sea grasses.
  - B. Cameras are easily fixed on them.
  - C. They are the most faithful sea animals.
  - D. They spend much time in sea grass meadows.
- 34. What does Oliver Shipley think of sea animals?
  - A. They are dangerous.

B. They are adorable.

C. They are helpful

D. They are smart.

- 35. What is the main idea of the text?
  - A. Many new places in the ocean need exploring.
  - B. Sharks help discover world's largest sea grass meadow.
  - C. Scientists have found a powerful way to protect the ocean.
  - D. Large underwater animals contribute a lot to the ocean.
- 第二节 (共5小题;每小题2.5分,满分12.5分)

阅读下面短文,从短文后的选项中选出可以填入空白处的最佳选项。选项中有两项为多选项。

#### How to Start Gardening

If you are feeling the itch(渴望) to get a green thumb and start gardening, we car blame you. \_\_36\_\_ So, let's get you on the way to starting your own gardening that is refor you!

The first step is to come up with an idea of what you want to grow. If you are going

【高三英语 第5页(共8页)】

盲方微信公众号: zizzsw 咨询热线: 010-5601 9830



grow a crop, make sure it is something you will eat. You also need to make sure your area has the right climate, and that you are planting at the right time. Most plants will require planting in spring, but sometime planting in the fal., so make sure you know the life eyele of a plant and when you should plant it. 37

After you have chosen what you want to grow, picture your garden or even draw up a plan. Look at what will go where depending on how much sun it needs. 38 Think about walls and fences and how they will impact the suns' placement in your garden. You should also think about access for watering, picking and nurturing your plants.

Testing your soil is necessary. 39 A majority of crops in your garden will need neutral pH 7 soil. If the soil is not nutritious enough, consider fertilizer on a more regular basis. Always find out what kind of soil the plant needs first and then supply the correct soil to the correct plant.

- 40 You should always make sure that you choose the right seeds before you start planting. It is wise to learn which plants will grow best when directly seeded in the garden and which plants are better as transplanted plants. Then it is time to get planting.
  - A. Choose the right seeds and then plant them.
  - B. It has so many benefits and it is hard to resist.
  - C. You should also took up a seeding calendar as well.
  - D. Consider the sun in the sky above your garden as well.
  - E. And keep the kids' play area away from the planting areas.
  - F. Many green hands to the gardening scene do not know this.
  - G. It is also worth looking into what grows well in your local area and what doesn't.

### 第三部分 语言运用(共两节,满分30分)

第一节 (共15小题;每小题1分,满分15分)

阅读下面短文,从每题所给的 A、B、C、D 四个选项中选出可以填入空白处的最佳选项。

A group of youngsters going for winter vacation were merrily waiting for the train to arrive. It was a 41 station with juice snop, mobile restaurants, coffee and tea stalls, newspaper shop, restaurants, etc. The announcement regarding the 42 of the train was made and everyone 43 to get into the train to their 44.

After the train entered the station, the youngsters ran to get their \_\_45\_ seats before anyone could \_\_46\_ the train. The empty seats were filled and the train whistled and got ready to move. At this moment, a middle-aged man with a boy aged around 15 years came \_\_47\_ to catch the train. The young boy was so \_\_48\_ to see everything. He acclaimed (问……欢呼) at his \_\_49\_\_, "Dad, the train is moving and the things are moving backward." His father smiled and nodded his head. As the train started to move fast, the young boy again \_\_50\_\_, "Dad, the trees are green in colour and run backward very fast." His father \_\_51\_\_again.

Just like a kid, he was watching everything with great \_\_52 \_ and happiness loaded with tons of surprises. A youngster asked the boy's father, "Is your son having any \_\_53 \_? Why is he behaving very differently?"

The boy's father, with patience, replied to him. "My son was born  $\underline{54}$ . Only a few days ago, he was operated and got the vision. He is  $\underline{55}$  various things in his life for the first time."

B. small C. busy D. famous 41. A. quiet D. history B arrival C. sound 42. A. invention D. prepared B. happened C. pretended 43. A. hesitated D. attractions B. schools C. cities 44. A. destinations

【高三英语 第6页(共8页)】

官方微信公众号: zizzsw 咨询热线: 010-5601 9830

微信客服: zizzs2018

官方网站: www.zizzs.com



45, A. covered	B. pretty	C reserved	D. empty
46. A. lead to	B get into	C. go through	D. belong to
47. A. running	B. walking	C. driving	D. climbing
48. A. upset	B. puzzled	C amazed	D. careful
49. A. doctor	B. classmate	C. teacher	D. father
50. A. whispered	B. screamed	C. applauded	D. danced
51. A. worried	B. shouted	C smiled	D. pointed
52. A. attention	B. caution	C. concern	D enthusiasm
53. A. problem	B. reason	C. purpose	D. chance
54. A. plavful	B. sick	C. blind	D. clever
55. A seeing	B. expecting	C. missing	D. finding

第二节 (共10小题;每小题1.5分,满分15分)

阅读下面短文,在空白处填入1个适当的单词或括号内单词的正确形式。

Qian Jiaqi, 39, who took up cycling in Beijing as a hobby when he was a teenager, has seen a well-known route he often takes after work become \_\_\_\_\_\_ (increasing) (crowded with fellow cyclists during evenings and weekends.

According to business insiders and <u>57</u> (experience) cyclists such as Qian, cycling in urban areas <u>58</u> (become) more and more popular over the past two years in China, <u>59</u> was known as the "Kingdom of Bicycles" in the 1980s and early 1990s.

Chang'an Avenue is arguably the most popular route for cyclists in Beijing, 60 its two cycle lanes positioned alongside those for motor vehicles. Motorcycles 61 (ban) from the cycle lanes on May 9 last year, providing a safer 62 smoother experience for those turning the pedals. Chinese scholar trees 63 (plant) alongside the bike lanes shade cyclists from the summer heat.

The avenue is also the perfect place 64 (observe) different types of leisure cyclists. Those such as Qian always attempt to improve their times, so it's easy to sense their frustration when they have to stop at red lights. Others prefer to ride at a slower pace, never missing the opportunity to take 65 (photo) of Tian'anmen Square at sunset on their phones.

## 第四部分 写作(共两节,满分40分)

第一节 (满分15分)

假定你是校学生会主席李华,你校将举办以"中国航天"为主题的绘画展。请你写一则书面通知征集作品。内容包括:

- 1. 绘画展的目的;
- 2. 作品要求;
- 3. 交稿地点及截止日期。

参考词汇:航天 aerospace

#### 注意:

- 1. 写作词数应为80左右;
- 2. 请按如下格式在答题卡的相应位置作答。

NOTICE	
	The Students' Union

### 【高三英语 第7页(共8页)】

官方微信公众号: zizzsw 咨询热线: 010-5601 9830

官方网站: <u>www.zizzs.com</u> 微信客服: zizzs2018



第二节 (满分25分)

阅读下面材料,根据其内容和所给段落开头语续写两段,使之构成一篇完整的短文。

Tom and his friends had a rule in their group: Anyone who had recently turned 18 would have to treat everyone to a nice place. And this time, it was Tom's turn. Tom wanted to do something different. He decided to take his friends on a long drive through mountains, stopping at a well-known café along the way to treat them to a delicious supper.

Since he had gotten his driver's license recently, Tom went happily to his dad and asked if he could lend his car to him for one day. To Tom's surprise, his dad flatly refused him.

"Dad, it's a rule in our group! Last time, it was Sam's turn. He drove us to his dad's restaurant. His dad didn't say anything," Tom said.

His dad explained, "I'm worried about your safety. I'm not going to let you drive by yourself. It's dangerous. But I don't want you to miss the trip. How about having a dad as your driver?"

Tom said, "But I'm an adult now! My friends will think I am a coward(胆小鬼) if you drive us tonight. I'm not going." Tom ran away and locked himself in his room. His dad sighed and walked away.

Before long, Sam called Tom, asking when he'd leave his house. Tom said they had to cancel the trip because his dad didn't allow him to take his car. Sam was disappointed, but Tom said, "Don't worry. I will manage. Be ready at 10 p.m. See you!"

Tom came up with a plan. He decided to steal his dad's car and return early in the morning before his father woke up. After his dad went to sleep, he secretly drove the car out.

At around 10 p. m., he reached Sam's house and picked him and two other friends up. Minutes after they left, Tom explained how he got the car. Tom was so absorbed in chatting that he forgot to switch on the signal light before taking a turn. The car coming from the opposite direction failed to notice them.

### 注意:

- 1. 续写词数应为 150 左右;
- 2. 请按如下格式在答题卡的相应位置作答。

The two cars crashed into each other.

官方网站: www.zizzs.com

After twenty minutes, Tom's dad arrived with two policemen.

【高三英语 第8页(共8页)】

官方微信公众号: zizzsw 咨询热线: 010-5601 9830

微信客服: zizzs2018

8



## 关于我们

自主选拔在线是致力于提供新高考生涯规划、强基计划、综合评价、三位一体、学科竞赛等政策资讯的升学服务平台。总部坐落于北京,旗下拥有网站(<mark>网址:www.zizzs.com</mark>)和微信公众平台等媒体矩阵,用户群体涵盖全国90%以上的重点中学师生及家长,在全国新高考、自主选拔领域首屈一指。如需第一时间获取相关资讯及备考指南,请关注**自主选拔在线**官方微信号:zizzsw。





Q 自主选拔在线







官方微信公众号: zizzsw 咨询热线: 010-5601 9830